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The Faculty Congress is an organization constituted by the faculty of Villanova University for the purposes of discussing all matters of interest to the faculty and, where appropriate, passing resolutions expressing its opinion on such matters. While resolutions may be sent to any administrative officer, the Faculty Congress has a direct consultative line to the chief academic officer of the University. The following is a summary of the Faculty Congress’s activities during the 2012-13 academic year.

1. Communication and reporting
In the hopes of facilitating the flow of information between the Congress and its constituents, the following steps were undertaken:

· Borrowing an idea from the University Staff Council, the Faculty Congress appointed a member to serve as Faculty Congress Communication Liaison, to report to all faculty members, right after each meeting, the most salient points discussed. 

· The Congress web pages were brought up to date, and this year became a useful resource for both reporting and receiving information: http://www1.villanova.edu/villanova/facultycongress.html
· Agendas were updated to reflect the report of each university committee that maintains faculty representation, including the names of the representatives elected or appointed to the committee. The representatives were subsequently contacted in advance of each meeting and invited to report to the Congress, in person or in writing, so that the Congress can assist in disseminating their committee’s activity.

· The Congress continued to enjoy close working relationships with college Deans, some of whom invited Congresspersons to lunchtime discussions each semester.

2. eLearning

Recent discussions of a Faculty Congress forum about the online Bachelor’s degree through the Office of Part-Time Studies grew to include some of the larger issues related to the rapidly developing world of online learning, both in the abstract and particularly as they pertain to Villanova University. Several groups on campus were working on these matters, and while larger discussions of these topics could not claim to be exhaustive, they offer important moments to come together to recognize and consider the related obstacles and opportunities.

It is for this reason that, in conjunction with the Vice President for Academic Affairs, the Congress organized two separate forums. The first, to focus on online learning, featured a presentation previously made to the President's Cabinet, by VPAA Fr. Kail Ellis, VP and Chief Information Officer Steve Fugale, and Associate VP for Research and Graduate Programs Al Ortega. The University President had asked that their presentation be shared with the full faculty, and they did so, in the Connelly Center Cinema, on Tuesday 12 March from 10 am to noon. The following day, on Wednesday 13 March, from 10:30 am to noon, during a second forum, Fr. Ellis and Bob Stokes presented information related to the online degree program that was being proposed for the Office of Part-Time Studies, followed by open discussion.
The considerable discussions, both during and outside of the forums, led the Congress to create an online feedback page, so as to collect and synthesize the concerns, questions, and comments. After receiving feedback from all stakeholders in the University community – faculty, staff, students, alumni, and parents – the Congress organized the results and shared them with the Vice President for Academic Affairs. In response to a letter from the Congress of 22 March, the VPAA charged the Congress to nominate faculty members to serve on a task force to review the proposed online Bachelor’s degree for adult learners and address the questions and concerns raised in the letter. 
Villanova’s faculty share the conviction that the University’s service to the community is one of its core strengths. Historically, Villanova’s efforts to reach out to “non-traditional” learners have been, and remain, exemplary. Faculty members enthusiastically support and share the University’s willingness to extend access to adult learners. The faculty do not, however, support an initiative that does not recognize the following:

· The value of Villanova courses directly reflects the close involvement of our students with full-time faculty active in all elements of professional life (teaching, research, and service).

· A degree with a different core curriculum and a narrower set of course options cannot be the same degree.

· A degree given in a field of study not recognized by the majority of a campus’s faculty does not have the faculty’s support, and for that reason lacks academic legitimacy.

· Degree decisions should come from the faculty.

3. Recognition

The Faculty Congress celebrated excellence in a few particular areas of the university this year:

· At Falvey Memorial Library, congratulating the library for being this year’s “University Library” recipient of an Excellence in Academic Libraries Award from the Association of College & Research Libraries (a division of the American Library Association);

· Thanking outgoing university librarian Joseph Lucia for his excellent service to the University; and
· Honoring Carol Weiss upon her retirement and thanking her for her many years of support of excellence in teaching at Villanova. 

4. Awards

The responsibility of administering several awards was moved from the Committee on Faculty to the Faculty Congress. This was done for the Facultas Award (given by the faculty to a meritorious staff member every semester) as well as the following awards conferred at Commencement:

· The Pohlhaus-Stracciolini Award for Teaching Excellence

· Faculty Award for Innovative Teaching

· The Outstanding Faculty Mentor Teaching Award

· Junior Faculty Award for Excellence in Teaching
On behalf of the Faculty Congress,

Respectfully submitted,

Seth Whidden, chair pro tem
Kelly Welch, vice chair pro tem
Wayne Bremser, Mary Ann Cantrell, Lillian Cassel, Sohail Chaudhry, Linda Copel, Joseph Dellapenna, Mark Doorley, Rick Eckstein, Edwin Goff, 
Judith Hadley, Paul Hanouna, Eric Karson, Sandra Kearney, Christopher Kilby, Julie Klein, Edward Kresch, Kenneth Kroos, Sarvesh Kulkarni, Chad Leahy, 
Michael Levitan, Maryanne Lieb, Wenhong Luo, Susan Mackey-Kallis, Victoria McWilliams (Chair, on leave), Barbara Ott, Paul Pasles, Salvatore Poeta, 
Paul Reagan, Bernard Reilly, Louise Russo, Sridhar Santhanam, Donna Shai, Nancy Sharts-Hopko, Gay Strickler, Robert Styer, Mark Sullivan, 
Fayette Veverka, Catherine Warrick, Thomas Way, Kelly Welch (Vice Chair pro tem), Seth Whidden (Chair pro tem), Joyce Willens


